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The Honorable Julia Patterson





November 24, 2008
Chair, King County Council

Room 1200

C O U R T H O U S E

Dear Councilmember Patterson:

I am pleased to transmit legislation authorizing the execution of an amendment to the existing interlocal agreement (ILA) between the Department of Adult and Juvenile Detention (DAJD) and the Washington State Department of Corrections (DOC) related to the provision of detention services to DOC inmates.  The original and the central provisions of this agreement were addressed and approved by the King County Council in 2004 via Ordinance 14919, and amended in 2005 via Ordinance 15251.  The enclosed ordinance will enable the county to increase the number of beds rented to DOC for the years 2009 and 2010 by 225, to a cap of 445 beds, and establish a rate structure that allows for the recovery of the costs for specialized housing.  

Since the implementation of the Offender Accountability Act of 1999, the DOC is responsible for holding administrative hearings for certain felons who, while under state supervision in the community, have allegedly committed violations of their sentences.  Prior to King County’s first ILA with the DOC, King County and other counties held these felony violators, at county expense, whether they were adjudicated administratively or by the Superior Court, at county expense.  However, as county jails have faced severe constraints on both physical and fiscal capacity, many have not had room available for these violators.  Moreover, the structural problems with King County’s revenues portend major budget reductions for DAJD and other criminal justice agencies for the foreseeable future.

King County addressed the housing of sentence violators with the initial DOC interlocal agreement in 2004, the subsequent amendment in 2005, and annual contract revisions since.  With the prospect of making up a large budget shortfall in 2009 and beyond, I directed DAJD to negotiate an amendment with the DOC that was consistent with our public safety priorities and fiscal constraints.  The end result is to maximize the utilization of current bed capacity in our existing facilities by renting beds to DOC, who, in turn, will pay in accordance with a variable rate structure for special housing beds.  These payments will be phased in throughout the years of 2009 and 2010.  The variable rate structure requires the State to pay an additional daily fee for inmates housed in the special, more expensive units – the jail’s infirmary, psychiatric unit, or other psychiatric housing when the number of DOC inmates exceeds an agreed upon base.  The variable rate structure also requires the State to pay an hourly fee for inmates who receive our most expensive service of hospital guarding.

The proposed ILA includes a reimbursement formula based on the jail’s full cost recovery model that was developed from the work of Kathy Gookin in 2005.  The formula takes into account salary and benefit costs, as well as related overhead costs.

Overall, the provisions in this agreement are comprehensive and provide a basis to continue the strong partnership between DAJD and the DOC.  The agreement will produce approximately $7.3 million in revenues in 2009.  With parties reaching a tentative agreement this fall, the revenues and expenditures associated with them have been included in the 2009 Executive Proposed Budget.  The increase in jail population resulting from the DOC contract amendment will require an increase in staff for DAJD and Jail Health Services, requests for which are also included in the 2009 Executive Proposed Budget.  Consequently, an appropriation ordinance is not needed.   

In anticipation of increasing the number of beds available in 2009, DOC has begun ramping up its population in King County jails.  DAJD expects that the DOC population in its facilities will reach 445 in January 2009.

I am pleased to report that the Washington State Department of Corrections has approved this amendment to the existing ILA, and I urge Council action at your earliest convenience.  If you have any questions, please contact Kathy Van Olst, Director Designee, Department of Adult and Juvenile Detention, at 206-296-1268.
Sincerely,

Ron Sims

King County Executive
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